PLYMOUTH BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Tuesday, January 20, 2009
Mayflower Room, Town Hall

The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, January 20, 2009 at 7:00 p.m. at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street.

Present: 

Richard J. Quintal, Jr., Chairman
Kenneth A. Tavares

John T. Mahoney, Jr. 
Mark D. Sylvia, Town Manager

Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager
Call to Order

Chairman Quintal called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and led the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance.
400th Anniversary Swearing In

Town Manager Mark Sylvia introduced the swearing-in of the newly appointed members of the local 400th Anniversary Committee.  Mr. Sylvia read the list of appointees and invited each to stand, noting that appointees Therese Murray, Senate President, and Vinny deMacedo, State Representative, could not attend the ceremony due to other commitments.  Town Clerk Laurence Pizer then led the following appointees through the oath of service:
Reverend Professor Peter J. Gomes, Chair
Plymouth Resident
Kenneth A Tavares



Board of Selectmen
Thomas Calter




State Representative
Kathy Babini




Plymouth Public Schools

Jim Baker




Local Historian
Peggy Baker




Pilgrim Society
Paul Bumpus




Mayflower Society
Tamson Burgess



Old Colony Memorial
Paul Cripps




Destination Plymouth / PCDC
Rodney Randy Joseph



Federation of Old Plimoth Tribes
Reverend Gary Marks



Church of the Pilgrimage
John McDonagh



Plimoth Plantation


Paula Peters




Mashpee Wampanoag Tribe
Mr. Sylvia explained that Reverend Professor Peter Gomes will serve on both Plymouth’s local committee and the State’s formal Commission.   The Plymouth Committee, he said, will be working over the next few days to coordinate the first official meeting and issue a press release.
Rev. Gomes shared a few words regarding the 400th Anniversary event and spoke with pride about the Presidential Inauguration which took place earlier in the day.  He noted that the committee is aware that it is the Board’s servant, and he assured the Board that he would keep the lines of communication between the committee and the Board open. 

Town Manager’s Report

Proposed Legislation Relative to Chapter 40B – Mr. Sylvia reported that the Municipal Coalition for Affordable Housing has filed legislation to enact changes and reforms to Chapter 40B.   Mr. Sylvia outlined the key elements of the legislation, noting that, if enacted, the legislation will provide municipalities with better tools and controls relative to affordable housing. 
Plymouth Rock Studios Phase I Waiver Request – Mr. Sylvia was pleased to report that the Mass. Executive Office of Energy & Environmental Affairs has approved Plymouth Rock Studios’ MEPA Phase I Waiver Request.

State Budget Update – Mr. Sylvia noted that Governor Patrick has been given Chapter 9C authorization from the legislature, which allows him to make sweeping cuts in the State budget.  The Director of Finance and the Town Manager’s Office, he said, will monitor this closely and await news of how these cuts will affect Plymouth.  
Administrative Notes

Meeting Minutes – On a motion by Selectman Tavares, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board approved the minutes of the October 7, 2008 Selectmen’s meeting.  Voted 3-0-0, approved.

Acceptance of Donations – The Board accepted the following donations made to the Town of Plymouth for the Council on Aging.  These contributions will be used to support the Council on Aging’s programs and activities.

· $50.00 from the Plymouth Bed & Breakfast Association
· $25.00 from Gerald C. Bastoni

First Time Homebuyers Program – The Board authorized the Chairman to sign a letter of support for the Redevelopment Authority’s application for funds from the Massachusetts Department of Housing & Community Development’s HOME American Dream Down Payment program for first time home buyers.

Public Comment

Chairman Quintal opened the meeting to public comment.  No citizens came forward to address the Board.
As the Board was running ahead of schedule, Chairman Quintal asked to hear Article 27 prior to the posted public hearings.  
Spring Annual Town Meeting Articles

Article 27

To see if the Town will vote to amend the Section 205-56 of the Plymouth Codes (the zoning bylaw) and the official zoning Map of the Town as follows:  

1. By changing the zoning designation of Lot 48 as shown on Assessors’ Map 89 and Lot 13 as shown on Assessors’ Map 89 from Rural Residential (RR) to Highway Commercial (HC)

2. By adding the following words to Section 205-56-C following the words “major street”: “and provided that they occupy no more than 10,000 square feet of ground floor area”

3. By adding to Section 205-56-D the following:  “(6) All uses authorized in Subsection C above which have more than 10,000 square feet of ground floor area.”

BY PETITION: Ed Angley, et al.

Attorney Edward Angley addressed the Board on behalf of Viking Development, who seeks to enact the zoning change outlined in Article 27 for its property at the end of Home Depot Drive.   Mr. Angley explained that his presentation was informational in nature, and, as such, he did not seek a recommendation from the Board prior to bringing his presentation before the Planning Board. 
Mr. Angley discussed the characteristics of the 47-acre property and noted that Viking Development plans to invest a significant amount of money into traffic improvements at the Long Pond Road / Home Depot Drive / Route 3 area.   The Town’s Master Plan, he said, identifies this area as a location for the expansion and addition of new business within Plymouth; if these properties are rezoned, Viking will then be able to attract tenants and thus bring a variety of new commercial enterprises to Plymouth. 
Mr. Angley outlined the traffic improvements proposed for the Long Pond Road / Home Depot Drive / Route 3 area.  Chairman Quintal asked Attorney Angley if the engineers for Viking Development have communicated with the engineers for Plymouth Rock Studios, considering the relationship that both developments will have upon traffic on Long Pond Road.  Mr. Angley confirmed that there has been communication, but he did not indicate whether collaborative plans have been considered and/or identified.  The impact of Viking’s proposed re-zoning, Mr. Angley said, will be fairly contained to the Home Depot intersection.  

Chairman Quintal referenced the importance of the RKG Master Plan study that was conducted some years back.  He acknowledged the funds that Viking Development proposes to invest into traffic improvements at the intersection, and he asked Mr. Angley if his client would consider allocating some funds towards an update of the Master Plan study, to compliment the work that Plymouth’s Planning staff and Planning Board are conducting.

Selectman Mahoney called attention to a memo from Planning Director Lee Hartmann, in which he expressed concerns about how the rezoning of 47 acres in this area will impact existing and future traffic conditions at the Home Depot intersection and the Long Pond Road corridor.  It would be regretful, Selectmen Mahoney commented, for Mr. Angley’s client to spend a considerable amount of money on improvements to this intersection, only to find out that, 5 years from now, the improvements cannot accommodate the increase in traffic.
Chairman Quintal inquired about Governor Patrick’s plans to utilize the anticipated Federal Economic Stimulus Package for municipal improvement projects.  Mr. Sylvia provided some brief information on the memo recently issued by the Governor regarding the stimulus program.

Public Hearing: Transfer of Annual All Alcohol Restaurant Liquor License
Chairman Quintal opened a public hearing to consider the application for a Transfer of an All Alcohol Restaurant Liquor License FROM Surendra D. Acharya d/b/a Shangri-la Cuisine, 56 Main Street, Surendra D. Acharya, Manager TO Alishba Panjwani d/b/a Guru Indian Grille, Music, & Bar, 56 Main Street, Alishba Panjwani, Manager.  Notice of this hearing was given in accordance with Chapter 138 of the Massachusetts General Laws, and those wishing to speak on the matter were encouraged to attend.
Alishba Panjwani, chef and owner of Guru Indian Grille, Music, & Bar addressed the Board on behalf of her request for a Transfer of License.  Ms. Panjwani explained that the previous owner is still partner in this new restaurant, but she now owns the majority share of the business and would like to transfer the license under the new businesses name and management.   
Seeing no further comment or questions from the Board, Chairman Quintal opened the hearing to public comment in favor or against issuance of the license transfer.  No citizens came forward to address the Board, and Chairman Quintal closed the hearing.
On a motion by Selectman Tavares, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board approved the Transfer of an Annual All Alcohol Restaurant Liquor License FROM Surendra D. Acharya d/b/a Shangri-la Cuisine, 56 Main Street, Surendra D. Acharya, Manager TO Alishba Panjwani d/b/a Guru Indian Grille, Music, & Bar, 56 Main Street, Alishba Panjwani, Manager.  Voted 3-0-0, approved.

The Board then heard the additional licenses requested by Alishba Panjwani d/b/a Guru Indian Grille, Music, & Bar (see Licenses, page 5) in conjunction with the public hearing.
Public Hearing: New Annual All Alcohol Restaurant Liquor License
Chairman Quintal opened a public hearing to consider the application for a New Annual All Alcohol Restaurant Liquor License from Sabor Market, Inc. d/b/a Sabor Market, 63 Long Pond Road, Vinicio Cordon, Manager.  Notice of this hearing was given in accordance with Chapter 138 of the Massachusetts General Laws, and those wishing to speak on the matter were encouraged to attend.
Vinicio Cordon, owner of Sabor in downtown Plymouth and, now, Sabor Market on Long Pond Road, addressed the Board on behalf of his license application.   Mr. Cordon explained that Sabor Market will primarily be a sit-down restaurant featuring tapas-style cuisine.  The restaurant, he added, will also include a small retail section where he will sell the specialty items that are incorporated into the dishes on the menu, and cooking classes will be offered on-site.

Seeing no further comment or questions from the Board, Chairman Quintal opened the hearing to public comment in favor or against issuance of the license.  No citizens came forward to address the Board, and Chairman Quintal closed the hearing.

On a motion by Selectman Tavares, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board approved a New Annual All Alcohol Restaurant Liquor License for Sabor Market, Inc. d/b/a Sabor Market, 63 Long Pond Road, Vinicio Cordon, Manager.  Voted 3-0-0, approved.

The Board then heard the additional licenses requested by Sabor Market, Inc. (see Licenses, below) in conjunction with the public hearing.

Licenses

Licenses in Conjunction with Public Hearing

· Alishba Panjwani d/b/a Guru Indian Grille, Music & Bar, 56 Main Street requested the following licenses in conjunction with the request for a Transfer of an All Alcohol Restaurant Liquor License:

· Common Victualler

· Comprehensive Entertainment – Jukebox, radio, TV, dancing, live entertainment

· Extension of Hours – 1:00 a.m.

· Early Sunday Opening – 11:00 a.m.

On a motion by Selectman Mahoney, seconded by Selectman Tavares, the Board approved a Common Victualler License, Comprehensive Entertainment License, Extension of Hours, and Early Sunday Opening Permit (as outlined above) for Alishba Panjwani d/b/a Guru Indian Grille, Music & Bar.   Voted 3-0-0, approved. 
· Sabor Market Inc. d/b/a Sabor Market, 63 Long Pond Road requested the following licenses in conjunction with the request for a New Annual All Alcohol Restaurant License:
· Extension of Hours – 1:00 a.m.

· Early Sunday Opening – 11:00 a.m.

On a motion by Selectman Mahoney, seconded by Selectman Tavares, the Board approved an Extension of Hours and an Early Sunday Opening Permit (as outlined above) for Sabor Market, Inc. d/b/a Sabor Market.   Voted 3-0-0, approved. 

Spring Annual Town Meeting Articles

Chairman Quintal noted that the Board has decided to wait for more information before hearing Article 21.
Discussion on Town Property

Mr. Sylvia introduced the presentation and discussion on the Town’s vacant and/or unused properties.   With the aid of a PowerPoint presentation, Mr. Sylvia shared historical information, structural data, zoning characteristics, and a status update on each of the following Town-owned properties:

89 / 91 Court Street (former proposed site for new Council on Aging)

· The Town’s intention is to sell this property; a new RFP will be issued soon.
132 / 134 Court Street (former Council on Aging and PACTV sites)

· The Town issued an RFP in 2008; the one proposal submitted was rejected.
· The Selectmen discussed the conveyance of these properties to the Plymouth Housing. Authority for the construction of deed-restricted housing for seniors.
· The 132 Court Street building is temporarily being used as office space by the contractor for the Cherry Hill II project.
91 Long Pond Road (former DPW Water Barn)

· The Town’s intention is to sell this property; an RFP will be issued in March 2009.
Lout Pond Pumping Station

· This parcel is valuable to the drinking quality of the water in the Lout Pond well zone.
· Staff recommends that the pump facility remain as-is, perhaps to be used for storage.
1,000 Acres Site (tax-title properties in South Plymouth)

· The cost to clear the remaining title issues on these parcels is estimated at over $1 million.
· MassDevelopment conducted a due diligence review on the site, valued at $93,490.
· Plymouth Rock Studios conducted title research on the site; the Town will make a formal request for the results of PRS’s research.
· The Massachusetts Division of Fisheries & Wildlife has expressed interest in the high priority habitat areas within the site; the Town will initiate further discussions regarding these parcels with DFW officials.
· The process to clear titles within the 1,000Acres will be costly and time-consuming, but the Town will move forward, methodically, to resolve them.
Stephens Field (former DPW Parks & Forestry Barn)

· Town Meeting voted to place the former DPW properties at Stephens Field under the designation of “Recreational Purposes.”
· All ancillary buildings at the site are to be removed with the exception of the “gatehouse.”

· An environmental study must be conducted on the entire site.
· A landscape/use plan for the expansion of the park is being developed by the graduate program of a Massachusetts landscape architectural school.
· The Town will work collaboratively with the Friends of Stephens Field to make improvements to the park.
Members of the Board posed questions to Mr. Sylvia after each location was reviewed.  The 132/134 Court Street properties drew the most questions, covering such topics as the historic significance of the buildings, their possible use as archival storage space, and the cost to maintain them while vacant.  Mr. Sylvia explained that 132/134 Court Street falls outside of the Town’s Historic District, leaving the Town little ability to preserve the historic characteristics of the structures, if sold.   The Town Clerk, Mr. Sylvia said, has identified digital imaging as a means to address the Town’s need for further archival storage; any use of the 132/134 Court Street facilities for archival purposes, he noted, would require the installation of proper fire prevention apparatus.  While he did not have the exact figures, on hand, to answer the question regarding maintenance costs, Mr. Sylvia noted that the Town’s vacant/unused buildings are more costly to insure. 
Selectman Tavares suggested that the Board hold a public meeting to hear the community’s input regarding the 132/134 Court Street properties in an organized format.  Chairman Quintal noted that he continues to support the Plymouth Housing Authority’s proposal to expand its senior housing complex onto the 132/134 Court Street site.
Old Business / Letters / New Business

Old Business
Recent Snowstorm – Chairman Quintal complimented the DPW for its handling of the recent snowstorm.

Letters

Town Manager Search – Chairman Quintal read aloud a letter from Linda Benezra in which she shared her thoughts on Plymouth’s search for a new town manager.

New Business
1820 Courthouse – Selectman Tavares recommended that the Board invite the Chamber of Commerce and the Plymouth Redevelopment Authority to discuss their respective interests in the 1820 Courthouse at an upcoming meeting.   Chairman Quintal and Selectman Mahoney agreed, and it was decided that both parties would be invited to the February 3rd meeting.
Executive Session

Chairman Quintal noted that the Board would not return to open session after executive session.  

On a motion by Selectman Tavares, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board of Selectmen voted to adjourn the public portion of the meeting and enter Executive Session pursuant to Massachusetts General Laws, Chapter 39, Section 23B, Paragraph 4 (Public Safety).  By roll call: Mahoney – yes, Tavares – yes, and Quintal – yes.

Tiffany Park, Clerk to the Board of Selectmen
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